FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

NOVEMBER 24, 2003

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Anne Fogleman (District 9)

Present via Telephone:
Council Member James K. Keefe (District 1)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager


Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney


Tiffanie W. Sneed, Assistant City Attorney


Tom McCarthy, Chief of Police


James Hall, Fire Chief


Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer


Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer for

  Engineering and Maintenance


Vera Bell, Chief Operating Officer for Solid Waste


Victor Sharpe, Interim Chief Development Officer


Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer


Craig Hampton, Special Projects Manager


Frank Simpson, Inspections Director


Tracey Glover, Information Technology Manager


Tom McNeill, PWC Director of Business, Planning, and


  Development

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer


Nicole S. Wright, Deputy City Clerk


Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Council Member Haire, followed by Mayor Pitts leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

RECOGNITION:

Remarks of Appreciation to City of Fayetteville by Habitat for Humanity.


Mr. John Farmer, Executive Director, and Mr. Al Franko, President, of Fayetteville Area Habitat for Humanity presented a replica check in the amount of $66,483.31 to Cumberland County and the City of Fayetteville, which represents the taxes that had been paid to the City and County by owners of homes that were built by Fayetteville Area Habitat for Humanity.  Mr. Franko stated to date they had constructed approximately 68 homes in addition to 11 homes currently under construction.  Mr. Franko added they had placed 98 adults and 210 children who had been living in substandard housing in those homes.

Presentation of Resolution of Appreciation to Dr. Willis B. McLeod.


Mayor Pitts announced that Dr. Willis B. McLeod was sick and the resolution would be presented at a later date.

MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS:

1.
Special Events

Mayor Pitts informed the Council that Council Member Keefe would be participating in the meeting via the telephone and would be able to make audible comments to the Council.


Mayor Pitts informed the Council and citizens that on November 28, 2003, the Arts Council would be sponsoring Dickens Holiday to be held downtown from 2:00 to 9:00 p.m. and that there would be a street and tree lighting at 6:00 p.m.


Mayor Pitts announced that the Rotary Clubs would be sponsoring a Christmas Parade to be held downtown on December 13, 2003, beginning at 11:00 a.m.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA


Council Member Worthy requested to remove Item 8, report from Development Committee, from the agenda.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to approve the agenda as amended.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

2.
PUBLIC FORUM:


Mr. Richard Van Wy, 1413 Paisley Avenue, Fayetteville, NC, spoke in opposition to annexation citing his property taxes, car insurance, and house insurance would increase.


Mr. Stephen Johnson, 332 Old Shaw Road, Fayetteville, NC, spoke in opposition to annexation adding that he felt Fayetteville was suffering from an identity crisis.


Mr. Charles Ragan, 2560 Adkins Hill Drive, Fayetteville, NC, spoke in opposition to annexation stating the map obtained from the Cumberland County Health Department showing septic tank failures in the County had been very misleading and the Council had been misinformed on this particular issue.


Mr. Patrick Carney, 2906 Lake Ridge Drive, Fayetteville, NC, spoke in opposition to annexation citing he was representing 536 residents in the Arran Lakes West Subdivision who felt this annexation was too expensive and too extensive and did not make sense.


Mr. Clinton Harris, 4713 Watauga Avenue, Fayetteville, NC, spoke in support of annexation.


Mr. Bryce Neier, Attorney, 2581 Raven Hill Road, Fayetteville, NC, spoke regarding annexation.  Mr. Neier stated he had been contacted by a number of residents regarding legal options in this annexation.  Mr. Neier stated he felt the residents were not challenging the annexation itself, but the application of the annexation statute as it applies to them and how it would affect them.  He stated that Council should consider amending their charter to allow nullification of annexations by a judge based on various criteria.


Mr. Keith Flinn, 6851 Timbercroft Lane, Fayetteville, NC, spoke in opposition to annexation.


Mr. Jose Cardona, 7018 Kittridge Drive, Fayetteville, NC, spoke in opposition to annexation adding that he had lost many benefits when he was annexed into the City.


Mr. Thomas Parent, 603 Dandridge Drive, Fayetteville, NC, spoke in opposition to annexation.  Mr. Parent requested that Council have PWC hire a grant coordinator to find other funds for low- to middle-income citizens who could not afford the sewer assessments.  Mr. Parent also asked that PWC make arrangements for citizens to pay their assessments before they receive the service and to be given the ability to make partial payments.  He stated that currently the citizens could not make partial or early payments.  Mr. Parent asked that Council adopt a policy disallowing septic systems on lots less than one acre.


Mr. Stephen Sanders, 1745 Daisy Lane, Fayetteville, NC, spoke regarding annexation.  Mr. Sanders stated there were too many unknowns regarding this annexation and felt it should not go through.  Mr. Sanders asked that Council vote for the annexation, but modify it to what can be accomplished and wait on the rest.


Mr. Andy Anderson, 511 Ponderosa Drive, Fayetteville, NC, thanked the Council for hearing his voice at the last meeting.

3.
CONSENT:


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick requested to pull Item 3.B.4 for discussion.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the consent agenda with the exception of Item 3.B.4.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)


The following items were approved:

A.
Certify Official Election Returns for the November 7, 2003, Election of Mayor and City Council Members.

CUMBERLAND COUNTY
November 7,2003

NORTH CAROLINA

We, the undersigned Board of Elections of Cumberland County, North Carolina, do hereby certify that we met at the Board of Elections Office at 11:00 a.m. on Friday, November 7, 2003, and after canvassing the original returns of the Chief Judges and Judges of Elections of the votes cast in the Municipal Election for Mayor, City Council District 1, City Council District 2, City Council District 3, City Council District 4, City Council District 5, City Council District 6, City Council District 7, City Council District 8, and City Council District 9 of the City of Fayetteville, NC, held on November 4, 2003, we do hereby certify that the following are true and correct totals of votes cast for the following candidates in said returns:

CANDIDATES
VOTES RECEIVED

FOR MAYOR

Robert C. Anderson
5,732

Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.
11,072

Write-In
100

FOR CITY COUNCIL

DISTRICT 1

Edward Donovan
250

Jimmy Keefe
1,093

Write-In
10

DISTRICT 2

Charles E. Evans
690

Mable C. Smith
995

Write-In
17

DISTRICT 3

Brian Irving
355
Robert A. Massey
1,554

Write-In
8

DISTRICT 4

D. J. Haire
1,168

Write-In
47

DISTRICT 5

Lois A. Kirby
1,283

Wesley Meredith
1,254

Write-In
18

DISTRICT 6

Paul A. Williams
1,232

Write-In Suzanne Rucker
811

DISTRICT 7

Willie Miller
350

Curtis worthy
1,339

Write-In
18

DISTRICT 8

Juanita Gonzalez
572

Don Talbot
514

Write-In
3
DISTRICT 9

Johnny Dawkins
1,597

Wick Smith
1,176

Write-In
43

We, therefore, certify that we have judicially determined that the votes received for candidates for Mayor and City Council resulted in the election of the following candidates.

FOR MAYOR

Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

FOR CITY COUNCIL

DISTRICT 1
DISTRICT 6

Jimmy Keefe
Paul A. Williams

DISTRICT 2
DISTRICT 7
Mable C. Smith
Curtis Worthy

DISTRICT 3
DISTRICT 8
Robert A. Massey
Juanita Gonzalez

DISTRICT 4
DISTRICT 9
D.J. Haire
Johnny Dawkins
DISTRICT 5

Lois A. Kirby

Given under our hand and seal this 7th day of November, 2003.


CUMBERLAND COUNTY BOARD OF ELECTIONS

B.
Approve the following financial matters:

1.
Tax refunds greater than $100.00.


Name
Year
Basis
City Refund

Suntrust Leasing Corp.
2002
Corrected Assessment
$  981.48


Register, William P.
2000-2002
Corrected Assessment
167.22


  and wife, Norma Keith


Harsant, David J. and
1998-2002
Corrected Assessment
 1,000.68

  wife


Total


$2,149.38

2.
Bid award for purchase of 10,000,000 lbs. of 8.3% Liquid Aluminum Sulfate to General Chemical, low bidder, in the amount of $290,757.50. (PWC)


Bids were received as follows:

General Chemical (Parsippany, NJ)
$290,757.50

Southern States (Wilmington, NC)
$395,200.00

GEO Specialty Chemicals (Little Rock, AK)
$436,070.00

CFS Enterprises (Charlotte, NC)
$438,000.00
3.
Fiber Lease Agreement with Time Warner Telecom (TWT). (PWC)

4.
Pulled for discussion by Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick.

5.
NC Department of Transportation Municipal Utility Agreement Number 15590; NC DOT Project No. U-2911; WBS:  34884.3.2. (PWC)

RESOLUTION PASSED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-087.

6.
First amendment to SprintCom, Inc.’s Option and License Agreement for Reilly Road 230 KV Structure. (PWC)

7.
Bid award for Water Main Renewal Project to Keitkamp, Inc., low bidder, in the amount of $1,019,307.71. (PWC)


Bids were received as follows:

Heitkamp, Inc. (Watertown, CT)
$1,019,307.71

J. Fletcher Creamer (Stone Mountain, GA)
$1,121,260.00

Spinello Companies (Morristown, NJ)
$1,799,176.25
8.
Resolution authorizing Mayor to accept NC State Aviation/Local Grant for Fayetteville Regional Airport to develop a Master Plan and acquire equipment and land. (AIP 28).

RESOLUTION.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-088.

9.
Resolution authorizing Mayor to accept NC State Aviation/Local Grant for Fayetteville Regional Airport for design of storm water improvements.

RESOLUTION.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-089.

10.
Resolution authorizing a Grant Application for the Aggressive Driving Program.

NORTH CAROLINA GOVERNOR’S HIGHWAY SAFETY PROGRAM LOCAL GOVERNMENTAL RESOLUTION FORM GHSP-04-A.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003‑090.

C.
Approve request for legal representation in the case of Carletta Michelle Lewis v. City of Fayetteville, et al., 03 CVS 8317.


City Attorney Karen McDonald requested that Council authorize legal representation for Terrence Lee Sandler who was operating within the scope and course of his employment at the time the alleged incident occurred.


Council Member Keefe telephoned into the meeting at 7:55 p.m.

B.4.
Bid award for Fayetteville Annexation Phase IV-B, Section II, Sherwood Park, Ashton Forest, and Quail Ridge Subdivisions, to Sanford Contractors, Inc., low bidder, in the amount of $5,792,791.55. (PWC)


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick pulled this item for discussion.  Mr. Kendrick inquired as to why there was an approximate $1 million difference in the bid.  Mr. Tom McNeill, PWC Director of Business, Planning, and Development, responded the low bid was inline with the engineer’s estimate and could only suppose that the bidder had bid much higher because he really was not interested in the job.


Bids were received as follows:

Sanford Contractors, Inc. (Sanford, NC)
$5,792,791.55

T. A. Loving Co. (Goldsboro, NC)
$6,732,610.00
MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to approve the bid award to Sanford Contractors, Inc., in the amount of $5,792,791.55.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

4.
Consider actions related to the proposed Phase V Annexation:

A.
Amendments to Phase 5 Annexation Report.


City Manager Roger Stancil summarized the changes that had been made to the Annexation Report.  Mr. Stancil stated he had modified the report to reflect the Sales Tax Agreement that had not been approved when the report had originally been adopted and had also made minor word changes.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve the amendments to the Phase 5 Annexation Report.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Gonzalez)

B.
Adoption of Annexation Ordinance.

AN ORDINANCE TO EXTEND THE CORPORATE LIMITS OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE OF NORTH CAROLINA, UNDER THE AUTHORITY GRANTED BY CHAPTER 160A, ARTICLE 4A, PART 3, OF THE GENERAL STATUTES OF NORTH CAROLINA.  ANNEXATION ORDINANCE NO. 2003-11-463.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to adopt the Annexation Ordinance.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy


Council Member Gonzalez reiterated her disapproval of this annexation process and added this was a money issue and felt the City wanted the annexation so they could have more money to spend toward other things.


Council Member Massey stated he fully understood that this was not the best way to do what needed to be done in terms of orderly growth, but the wisdom of the State Department, General Assembly, and national, state, and local governments had agreed over a 15- to 20-year time period that in order for municipalities to effectively deliver urban services, annexation was a major vehicle that should be utilized to ensure growth.  Mr. Massey stated there had been a major misinformation campaign regarding this annexation.


Council Member Kirby stated she had anguished day and night over this decision but felt the facts were still not coming through.  She stated that she was amazed at the misleading information that was being presented.


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated annexation had not been a favorite topic in Fayetteville and development standards outside of the City limits were where the problems began.  Mr. Kendrick stated if standards were not created now, where would the City be in 30 years.  He added that this was not a money issue and money had never been discussed.


Council Member Smith stated she sat quietly during all of this because she was in agreement with most of what had been said but she would like to add that this Council was not being rushed to make a decision.  Ms. Smith added that Council had had ample time to study the issues.


Council Member Gonzalez added that she wished this annexation had been done more positively and not in a time crunch of two months.  Ms. Gonzalez stated that previously Mr. Stancil had informed them that there had only been eight foreclosures and five of the eight pieces of property belonged to one person, but she had spoken with several realtors and they had informed her that 75 to 100 foreclosures were added to the list every month and she had seen a booklet with pages of foreclosures.  She stated that more foreclosures could happen in the future if the liens for sewer are put against the properties.


Council Member Worthy stated in 1976 his neighborhood and most of District 7 had been annexed into the City and since then he has discussed how they feel being in the City today versus the fears they had prior to being annexed.  Mr. Worthy stated that some felt they were no better off but a great deal of them felt they were better off.  Mr. Worthy stated that many who wanted to be annexed had been afraid to stand up and speak at the informational meetings because of the outbursts, rowdiness, and rudeness speaking against annexation.  Mr. Worthy added that the pages of foreclosures had nothing to do with liens for assessments of sewer and water.  He stated that misinformation was what caused fear in people.  He stated that the County had a smog and ozone problem and everyone in their environmental consciousness should be ashamed to talk about burning trash and leaves because there was a consequence others pay when things of this nature were done.  He stated that he was making these comments and if it was to the detriment of him as a City Council man, so be it, but he was not here for himself, he was here for the good of the whole and his constituents had expressed to him that he should vote for what he feels was best for everyone as a City, not just District 7, and that was how he would cast his vote tonight.


Mayor Pitts stated he prided himself in being a Council person who consistently did his homework.  Mr. Pitts stated that he and other Council members had taken a lot of abuse from a lot of people and he had held his peace, listened, and kept an objective mind, but now he was going to address a few things that needed to be addressed.

Mayor Pitts stated that what was most upsetting to those being annexed, besides the tax issue, was not being able to vote.  Mr. Pitts stated he had researched the annexation laws.  He stated the laws were designed to not give the citizens a chance to vote so that cities could be protected and stay healthy.  He stated that the State of North Carolina had it that way to keep people from moving right outside the City limits and then going back into the City for convenience.  Mr. Pitts stated this may not be the best way to do it, but the State decided that if they gave people the right to vote on this issue, most people, unless you had some serious sewage or law enforcement problems, would not vote to be annexed into the City, adding that the State of North Carolina believed that the cities’ ability to protect themselves, stay healthy, and manage orderly growth overrides the right of the individual.

Mayor Pitts stated that another way to look at it was eminent domain.  Mr. Pitts stated that many had talked about moving to Hoke County or other surrounding counties.  He stated that North Carolina was becoming more and more urban and was one of the fastest growing states in the country.  He stated if citizens were planning to move into another county or truly desired rural living, they had better make sure they move at least 30 to 40 miles from any city of any significant size because Fayetteville was the last place where you could stack up next to the City limits in an urban development and not pay City taxes.  He stated the reason for that was because Fayetteville did not annex for 24 years.

Mayor Pitts stated that in regards to taxes he had heard that the City was the big bad bully, but that was not so.  He stated that all of the wonderful services the people in the County received, like fire and the sheriff’s department, were not provided to anyone in the City limits, but City taxpayers were also County taxpayers and collectively, the City and County paid millions of dollars per year to help subsidize those services that City taxpayers never receive.

Mayor Pitts stated that he had heard a citizen comment that if they were going to be annexed, they would stop shopping and spending in the City, but if citizens had done their homework, they would have found that out of all the sales tax dollars at the end of the day, two-thirds of that money had gone back to County residents, who enjoy the benefits from that money.

Mayor Pitts stated that many people had said they have water and sewer, particularly the sewer, and what would they need the City for.  He stated that sewer improvements were financed through PWC and other places charge more for being outside of the City than for being inside the City, but Fayetteville has not done that.

Mayor Pitts stated that one side of the story should not be talked about, but everything should be told as far as citizens being County residents, adding there were definite benefits that County residents received from those who live in the City that he has never heard people talk about.

Mayor Pitts stated that he has also heard many people say to wait until later and do this in a phased approach.  He stated that it would not be any less expensive later, but more expensive later.

Mayor Pitts stated that in regards to the sewer caps, the Council felt that since residents had never been assessed 100 percent of the cost to be annexed, the City should not start doing it now, but if you look at a lot of other cities, residents pay 100 percent of the costs to be annexed.

Mayor Pitts stated that the military and foreclosure issues bothered him because he had heard those issues thrown around so many times.  He stated that the information that homes had been foreclosed on due to liens from sewer assessments were not true.  Mr. Pitts stated that Cumberland County had one of the highest foreclosure rates in the state because of the largest military presence in the state and a lot of those foreclosures were brought about when people separated, divorced, or left each other.  Mr. Pitts stated this was the typical scenario in a foreclosure and to say that all of these foreclosures were based on sewer assessments was untrue and to say that this would probably happen in the future was also untrue.

Mayor Pitts stated that he thought it was very important that people should stop selling fear, adding that he was willing to talk about the facts no matter how bad or good those facts were.  He then stated that out of all of the annexations that he had gone through, he had not seen the kind of threats, verbal abuse, and intimidation used that he had seen in this particular annexation and that part made no sense to him, adding that if the overall goal was to prevent annexation from occurring then why would you want to abuse and intimidate the people that are going to make that decision.  Mr. Pitts stated it took a lot of strength and objectivity for Council to go through all of the abuse they had gone through and not become hardened.  He stated that approach to the matter just did not make sense to him.

Mayor Pitts concluded by stating there was one good thing that had come from all of the abuse and intimidation, if the people’s hatred of him about this annexation motivates them to get off of their seat at the next election and do their civic duty and vote and become a contributing member of this community, then he thinks it was a good thing.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Haire and Gonzalez)

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to excuse Council Member Keefe.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:

UNANIMOUS (10-0)

Council Member Keefe departed the meeting via telephone at 8:48 p.m.

C.
Adoption of Budget Ordinance Amendment 2004-5 (Phase 5 Annexation).
City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  Mr. Stancil stated this budget ordinance amendment would appropriate the funds from this year’s budget to buy the equipment and hire the employees to put the plan into effect on June 30, 2004.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to adopt the budget ordinance amendment.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Gonzalez)

5.
Report from Allison Platt regarding the three downtown projects.

Ms. Allison Platt presented this item.  Ms. Platt discussed implementation strategies for the three downtown projects--Cool Springs, Capitol Project, and the 300 block of Hay Street.  Ms. Platt recommended that until the downtown area could be handled entirely by the private sector, a RFP/RFQ process should be put into place to be used for these and many other projects.  She stated this suggestion allowed the City to cast a wider net for developers outside of this region and to find people who may have more banking resources and more experience with this type of development.  Ms. Platt then stated that of the three projects, the Cool Springs project would be the most complex and largest to implement.

6.
Consider easements for NC Civil War Trails project.

Ms. Rachel Hake, Arsenal Park Education Coordinator of the Museum of the Cape Fear, presented this item.  Ms. Hake stated the North Carolina Civil War Trails project was a statewide organization that works to educate individuals on Civil War history.  Ms. Hale stated the program wanted to put 12 signs in Fayetteville and 4 of those 12 signs were on property that belonged to City so they needed the City’s permission to put signage on its property.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to authorize the easements.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

7.
Consider the following matters related to the Installment Financing Agreement to finance improvements to the City’s water system.

A.
Adopt Resolution directing the filing of an application for approval by the Local Government Commission of an installment financing agreement to finance improvements to its water system.

Ms. Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer, presented this item.

RESOLUTION DIRECTING FILING OF APPLICATION FOR APPROVAL BY LOCAL GOVERNMENT COMMISSION OF INSTALLMENT FINANCING AGREEMENT TO FINANCE IMPROVEMENTS TO ITS WATER SYSTEM.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003‑091.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to adopt the resolution.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

B.
Set public hearing on December 15, 2003, to consider the installment financing agreement.

Ms. Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer, presented this item.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to set the public hearing on December 15, 2003.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

8.
Report from Development Committee.

This item was removed from the agenda by Council Member Worthy.

9.
Reconsider one-year extension of commercial garbage franchise.


Council Member Massey presented this item stating that it had been brought to his attention that the City contracted with one company to pick up waste and that minimized the benefits of privatization and they would like to stimulate privatization so they are proposing a variation to the options.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to direct staff to take appropriate action to terminate the exclusive commercial solid waste franchise effective July 1, 2004, and allow private haulers to make offers with commercial customers in Fayetteville.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

10.
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS:

A.
APPOINTMENTS

1.
Fair Housing Board - 3 vacancies (1 At-Large, 1 Attorney, and 1 Real Estate)

Ms. Glorius Fowler, Cheri Siler-Mack, and Don Talbot were appointed by acclamation.

2.
Zoning Commission - 1 regular vacancy

Mr. Billy Manning was appointed to the Zoning Commission.

B.
NOMINATIONS

1.
Personnel Review Board - 3 At-Large Vacancies - 3 nominations needed


No nominations were made.

2.
Fayetteville Zoning Commission - 2 alternate vacancies - 2 nominations needed - 1 nomination made


Council Member Kirby withdrew Warren Copenhaver from nominations for regular appointments to the Zoning Commission and stated that she had requested that he be nominated as an alternate.

Mr. Nathan Scales was nominated by Council Member Haire.

3.
Fayetteville Redevelopment Commission - 3 vacancies - 5 nominations made

Council Member Kirby withdrew Elizabeth Copenhaver from nominations for the Redevelopment Commission.

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Report on tax refunds less than $100.00.


Name
Year
Basis
City Refund

Suntrust Leasing Corp.
2002
Corrected Assessment
$  981.48


Register, William P.
2000-2002
Corrected Assessment
167.22


  and wife, Norma Keith


Harsant, David J. and
1998-2002
Corrected Assessment
 1,000.68

  wife


Total


$2,149.38

2.
Statement of taxes collected for the month of October 2003 from the Cumberland County Tax Administrator.

2003 Taxes
$2,609,560.24

2003 Vehicle Taxes
253,087.61
2003 Revit
3,210.09
2003 Vehicle Revit
270.75
2003 FVT
28,718.61
2003 Storm Water
207,053.09
2002 Taxes
42,761.10

2002 Vehicle Taxes
50,254.19
2002 Revit
87.80
2002 Vehicle Revit
17.54
2002 FVT
6,846.39
2002 Storm Water
4,213.04
2001 Taxes
8,802.88
2001 Vehicle Taxes
2,177.72
2001 Revit
48.57
2001 Vehicle Revit
0.00
2001 FVT
491.86
2001 Storm Water
1,508.01
2000 Taxes
2,162.84
2000 Vehicle Taxes
2,249.45
2000 Revit
0.28

2000 Vehicle Revit
0.00
2000 FVT
377.43

2000 Storm Water
442.34
1999 and Prior Taxes
1,443.90

1999 and Prior Vehicle Taxes
2,728.77
1999 and Prior Revit
0.00

1999 and Prior Vehicle Revit
0.00
1999 and Prior FVT
750.05
1999 and Prior Storm Water
474.32
Interest
15,707.26
Interest (Revit)
19.57
Interest (Storm Water)
1,025.82
Fayetteville Discount (Current)
0.00

Fayetteville Discount (Revit)
0.00

Total Collections
$3,246,491.52
3.
Notice of award to Fayetteville Police Department from the NC Committee for Employer Support of the Guard and Reserve for outstanding support of the National Guard and Reserve during the 2003 awards period.

4.
Letter of thanks from Fayetteville State University Chancellor for assistance during the 2003 Bronco Homecoming.

5.
Police Department – monthly report for October 2003 from the Office of Professional Standards.

6.
FACVB – minutes of September 11, 2003.

7.
Status report on ongoing annexation projects.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

The meeting adjourned at 9:39 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

NICOLE S. WRIGHT




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

Deputy City Clerk



Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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